


2 
 

 Ms. Brenda Atkins, Vice President for Commonwealth Relations 
 Mr. Richard Bratcher, Vice President for Facilities Management and Real Property 
 Mrs. Virginia Kinman, Director of SASCOC Compliance Certification 
 Mr. David Overstreet, Senior Auditor 
 Mr. Cameron O’Brion, Office of the Attorney General 
 Dr. David Lehr, Chair, Faculty Senate 
 Dr. Audrey Church, Faculty Representative 
 Ms. Haley Vest, Student Government Association 
 Ms. Hannah Ledger, Co-Chair, Staff Advisory Committee 
 Ms. Allison Dobson, Co-Chair, Staff Advisory Committee 
 Mr. JaBari Scott, Staff Advisory Committee 
 
Public Session 
 
No public comments were received at this meeting. 
 
Rector’s Welcome 
 
Mrs. Radcliff welcomed Board members and all in attendance to the meeting.  She noted that it 
had been a difficult week for the Longwood community with the death of University senior 
Fitzhugh Gordon Samuel, while also noting that the University in general continues to build 
momentum.  The inauguration of President Reveley in November was a true celebration.  Before 
turning to President Reveley, she stated that the format of the meeting was intended to continue 
to maximize discussion and deliberation.  She also extended the best wishes of all present to Jane 
Maddux, joining by phone. 
 
President’s Welcome 
 
President Reveley joined with Mrs. Radcliff in stating that it had been a challenging week with 
the sudden death of Fitz Samuel just two days prior.  He stated that the University had responded 
with grace and care for the family and those closest to Mr. Samuel, drawing attention in 
particular to the work of Dean of Students Larry Robertson and Chief of Policy Bob Beach. 
 
President Reveley also echoed Mrs. Radcliff’s sentiment that the University continues to build 
momentum.  As of December, applications for next year’s freshman class are up 25% compared 
to this time last year.  Our philanthropic cash receipts are likewise up by $1.1 million over this 
time last year.  The SACSCOC accreditation reaffirmation process continues to move smoothly, 
and Moody’s has given the University an A1 bond rating; only several hundred colleges and 
universities in the nation have a bond rating as good or better.  
 
He said the University was looking forward to the annual Holiday Dinner musical performance 
that evening and was delighted that Board members could join.  He noted that the deliberations 
this morning would focus on various business matters, and that the afternoon session would 
focus on broad strategic matters as well as the fundamentally important issue of retention and 
graduation.  He also looked forward to Saturday morning’s Board session focused on the role of 
the liberal arts in higher education today.  
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Approval of Consent Agenda 
 
Mrs. Radcliff presented to the Board for its approval the consent agenda, which included the 
minutes of the Board’s September meeting along with items concerning standard edits, updates, 
and amendments to University policy, procedure, and planning, specifically regarding: Internal 
Audit, various matters pertaining to Academic Affairs, administrative matters concerning HR 
and fixed assets management, and lastly a continuing update to the six-year academic and 
financial plan which the State Council for Higher Education in Virginia (SCHEV) asks of each 
public institution of higher education in the Commonwealth.  Pursuant to customary practice, 
this fall SCHEV requested a further update to the plan following initial submission in June 2013.  
Mrs. Walker moved to approve the consent agenda, Mr. Schwartz seconded, and the motion was 
approved unanimously.  A copy of the consent agenda items is included as Appendix 1 attached 
hereto. 
 
Overview Discussion of Financial Operations 
 
President Reveley, along with Mr. Copeland, led an overview discussion of the University’s 
financial operations.  They noted that public institutions of higher education have particularly 
nuanced and technical finances.  In particular, unlike in many other sectors of the for-profit and 
non-profit world, different streams of funding carry different restrictions and considerations.  
Tuition, fees, unrestricted philanthropic contributions, restricted philanthropic contributions, 
business income, state appropriations for operations, and state appropriations for capital each 
must be handled in separate and distinctive fashions. 
 
The University is endeavoring to make its budgeting process more open and inclusive through 
the University Planning Council and likewise to ensure that the sound financial health of the 
institution is reflected in continued attention to improving compensation for faculty and staff.  
President Reveley indicated that a pool of funding for performance-based salary increases should 
become a standard aspect of fiscal year budgets going forward.  He also indicated that it would 
be prudent for the University to begin utilizing a capital budgeting process alongside the 
operating budgeting process.  The Board expressed interest in both matters.  
 
Building on discussion from prior Board meetings, President Reveley stressed that improving 
retention and graduation is the key catalyst for continuing to improve University revenue.  
Regarding student revenue, Mr. Schwartz asked whether the current balance between tuition, on 
the one hand, and student fees, on the other, warranted fresh consideration, and President 
Reveley and Mr. Copeland indicated that it may indeed.  The total sum is what parents and 
students focus on, even though how tuition may be utilized by the institution does differ from 
how fees may be utilized.  
 
President Reveley stated that enhancing philanthropic revenue must also be a key longterm focus 
for the University.  Ms. Atkins concurred that as state funding remains generally constant or 
potentially declines in the years ahead due to macroeconomic pressures, philanthropic revenue 
will be necessary to continue to propel the University.  The fundamentally important step in 
building philanthropic revenue is building the annual fund, both in number of givers and 
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aggregate sum.  Annual fund givers are the pool from which new prospects for major gifts, 
planned gifts, and corporate gifts may be best identified.  
 
Reports from Representatives to the Board 
 
Dr. Audrey Church, faculty representative to the Board, opened by expressing her gratitude to 
Dr. Derek Taylor, her predecessor as representative to the Board, and to President Reveley for 
his engagement with faculty.  She expressed her enthusiasm for the role and asked the Board 
what they would like to hear from her in future meetings.  Board members variously indicated 
they would like to know more about student research, faculty research, the work of Faculty 
Senate, and what issues are foremost on faculty’s minds. 

Ms. Haley Vest, President of the Student Government Association, then gave the student 
representative report.  She noted that the death of Fitz Samuel has indeed been difficult for the 
campus, and commended President Reveley for the care and leadership he has demonstrated.  
She expressed that the students very much enjoyed President Reveley’s inauguration, in 
particular his remarks, those by his father, and that President Reveley rang the bell after the 
ceremony with his boot, improvising when the clapper for the bell could not be found. 

Ms. Allison Dobson, Ms. Hannah Ledger, and Mr. JaBari Scott then gave remarks on behalf of 
the Staff Advisory Committee.  They too expressed that the staff had enjoyed the inaugural 
events and appreciated President Reveley’s engagement.  The Staff Advisory Committee has 
also embarked on an effort to raise funds for their initiatives and to that end they have created 
their own Longwood calendar for sale, in honor of the 175th anniversary with current and historic 
pictures of Longwood. 
 
Internal Audit 
 
Mr. David Overstreet, Senior Auditor, then gave the Internal Audit report.  He thanked the Board 
for approving various policy updates earlier in the consent agenda.  He noted that though Internal 
Audit is not at full staff, it is continuing its work at high levels and in particular has recently 
completed field work with the Student Union & Fraternity/Sorority Life.  He also noted that the 
Virginia Auditor of Public Accounts is progressing with the University’s financial audit so that 
the financial audit is complete in a timely fashion for future University submissions in 
connection with the SACSCOC accreditation reaffirmation process. 
  
The Board adjourned for lunch at 12:00 p.m. and reconvened at 1:00 p.m. 

 

Strategic Considerations and Process 

Following lunch, President Reveley opened discussion of the University’s strategic direction.  He 
stated that the University would benefit from a focused strategic process that utilizes the existing 
structures and organs of the University for deliberation (rather than creating a parallel strategic 
planning structure).  The Board indicated its consensus with such an approach.  President 
Reveley then outlined the following strategic considerations, which build on discussions at prior 
Board meetings and campus discussions: 
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A.  Dedication to key principles: 
 
Academic Enterprise at the Heart – we are one of America’s hundred oldest colleges and 
universities, and Virginia’s third oldest public university, after William & Mary and UVa 
 
Transforming Lives – we are at our best when helping to transform lives, by helping our 
students to truly realize their potential 
 
Camaraderie – we enjoy a distinctive camaraderie, enriched by our many traditions; a 
camaraderie that gives us a distinctive advantage when working through challenges and 
challenging times 
 
B.  Focus on what most needs to be done: 
 
Retention & Graduation – it is a moral imperative, and likewise catalytic from the 
standpoint of revenue and the spirit of the University    
 
Renewing General Education – we can build a powerful curriculum, building on the 
liberal arts of citizen leaders, our unique assets such as Hull Springs, the LCVA, and 
nearby Moton, and our technology    
 
National Marketing – institution-wide endeavor and marketing collaboration will make 
one of the fifty oldest NCAA Division I schools as well-known as it should be   
 
Foot Traffic by Alumni and Friends – philanthropy and public support for the University 
hinge on visits to campus and in-person engagement, since those who see our beautiful 
campus love Longwood 
 
Prosperity of One of America’s Oldest Two-College Communities – Farmville, HSC, 
Prince Edward, and Longwood stand together where the Civil War ended and Civil 
Rights began; we will thrive together     
 
Strengthening the University Community – compensation must rise and opportunities for 
professional development must increase, and fostering diversity will enhance retention 
and hiring  
 
Housekeeping, Structuring, and Governance – there has not been a full opportunity in 
almost two decades for a fresh look at how Longwood fits together and at our policies, 
practices, and data methodologies    
 
C.  Perspective on what we can become: 
 
A Model for American Higher Education – few institutions in the country have 
Longwood’s potential to make great progress; we have kinetic energy without the 
entrenched views prevalent at many institutions    
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The Board expressed strong support of these strategic considerations.  Mr. Ward suggested that 
reference should be made to the importance of the residential nature of the University and 
likewise to the personal interaction students have with faculty that is such a hallmark of 
Longwood.  President Reveley agreed, and also noted that a campus master planning process is 
important in connection with the residential nature of the University and likewise regarding the 
relationship of the University and community and the power to attract alumni to return to 
campus. 
 
President Reveley suggested that if the Board was in consensus on the above strategic 
considerations in concept, he would use them as a basis of discussions during the spring semester 
with the Faculty Senate, Student Government Association, Staff Advisory Committee, 
Longwood University Foundation Board, Real Estate Foundation Board, Alumni Association, 
and others in preparation for formalizing a fresh strategic plan for the University going into 
academic year 2014-15, which would likewise be a catalyst for campus master planning in 2014-
15.  The Board expressed enthusiasm and consensus.  
 
Housing & Dining Fees for 2014-15 and New Construction 
 
President Reveley next turned to two specific items.  Mr. Copeland, Mr. Pierson, and their teams 
worked to prepare proposed housing & dining fees for academic year 2014-15 several months 
earlier than had previously been customary --- so that students would have the advantage of 
knowing these fees sooner as they consider their housing and dining options.  On review of the 
fees, Mr. Schwartz moved to accept the fee schedule, seconded by Mr. Hansen, and the Board 
approved unanimously.  The 2014-15 Housing and Dining Fee Schedule is attached hereto as 
Appendix 2. 
 
Pursuant to discussion at the Board’s September meeting, the University has progressed with 
pre-planning for construction of a new residence hall on main campus.  Based on discussions 
with the Attorney General’s Office, the prudent approach appears to be to execute a ground lease 
with the Longwood Real Estate Foundation to facilitate construction.  Mr. Ward moved to 
approve this approach, subject to the continuing work of the Attorney General’s Office and the 
Longwood Real Estate Foundation; Mr. Schwartz seconded, and the Board unanimously 
approved.  President Reveley noted that this residence hall would be the first constructed on 
main campus in two decades.  

Retention & Graduation 

President Reveley turned discussion to the issue of Retention and Graduation, the most important 
matter for the University.  He noted that Chief of Staff Justin Pope has prepared a white paper on 
the matter with extensive appendices, as included in the Board’s briefing materials.  Dr. Perkins 
stated the Mr. Pope’s white paper gave an important overview of retention and graduation at the 
University, and he also noted the momentum that has built on the issue.   

President Reveley then asked Dr. David Lehr, Chair of the Faculty Senate, to give an overview 
of the paper he had prepared, also included in the Board’s briefing materials.  Dr. Lehr’s paper 
applied statistical learning techniques to matriculation cohorts of Longwood students --- a “big 
data” approach to identifying variables that predict retention and graduation at Longwood.   
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Ms. Kindon, who joined the University in November as Vice President for Strategic Operations, 
commented that it has been a delight to work with Dr. Lehr as well as with her new team in 
Strategic Operations.  She noted that the University is working to standardize and unify its data, 
an essential step in bringing to bear big data methodologies in full on matters such as retention 
and graduation.  The process of standardizing and unifying the University’s data is substantial, 
and as it progresses the University will naturally begin taking pilot steps to address improving 
retention and graduation.  For instance, in advance of the Thanksgiving break, President Reveley 
sent personal letters to several dozen freshmen who have been performing exceptionally well 
academically, a set of students sometimes tempted to consider transferring to other institutions.  
The letters underscored that Longwood, the third oldest public university in Virginia, indeed is 
where such students can enjoy close and enriching engagement with faculty members. 

The board expressed broad enthusiasm for this turn to “big data” for the University.     

Closed Session 

Mr. Schwartz moved to go into closed session under Sections 2.2-3711.A.1,3, & 8 of the Code of 
Virginia to discuss personnel matters, real property matters, and philanthropic matters.  The 
motion was seconded by Mr. Ward and approved unanimously by the Board. 

In compliance with the provisions of the Freedom of Information Act, the Board returned to open 
session.  Mr. Mobley moved to certify that the discussion in closed session was in accordance 
with the Code of Virginia.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hansen and affirmed and approved 
by roll call vote by: Dr. Gordon, Mr. Hansen, Mr. Mobley, Mr. Schwartz, Mrs. Walker, Mr. 
Ward, Mr. Wertz, and Mrs. Radcliff. 
 
Mr. Schwartz then moved to approve tenure and promotion to the rank of Associate Professor for 
Dr. Charles D. White.  The motion was seconded by Mrs. Walker and approved unanimously by 
the Board. 
 
The Board then adjourned for the day at 5:00 p.m. before joining the University community for 
the 38th annual Holiday Dinner and musical performance in Dorrill Hall.   

 

Saturday, December 7, 2013 

The Longwood University Board of Visitors resumed its meeting at 9:30 a.m. on Saturday, 
December 7, in Ruffner Hall, Room 312.  All Board members from Friday’s meeting, except Dr. 
Gordon, were present along with President Reveley, the vice presidents, deans, and several 
faculty and student representatives.  Mr. White also joined the meeting, having also attended the 
prior night’s Holiday Dinner as well.  The focus of the session was discussion of the role of the 
liberal arts in higher education today. 

Dr. Wade Edwards, Chair of the Department of English and Modern Languages, opened the 
session with brief remarks at the request of President Reveley. 

Dr. Edwards began by noting the description of a liberal arts education used by the Association 
of American Colleges and Universities: “A philosophy of education that empowers individuals 



8 
 

with broad knowledge and transferable skills, and that cultivates social responsibility and a 
strong sense of ethics and values.” 

He then discussed “four and a half” reasons for the enduring importance of the liberal arts:   

1.  Practical answer.  As a broad way of thinking, the liberal arts train students for 
anything.  They are foundational.  Rather than focus on narrow vocational skills, courses 
in the liberal arts emphasize transferrable skills.  This is important and practical because 
contemporary students will change jobs over the course of their careers, and even those 
who stay in the same career may have multiple or changing responsibilities within that 
track.  Teachers become principals; pharmacists become business-owners; social workers 
become managers.  The outcomes of liberal arts background—maybe we call it the liberal 
arts apprenticeship—prepare students for the uncertainty we know they can expect.  
Students often come to college seeking certainty.  It is our job to prepare them for 
uncertainty.  That’s what the liberal arts do. 

1½.   The “return on investment” answer.  We know that employers want to hire workers 
with a liberal arts background; study after study shows us this.  Study after study also 
shows us that over the course of their lives, Liberal Arts students tend to be more 
financially secure than those with strictly vocational backgrounds.  Liberal art classes 
tend to be smaller and offer more opportunities to work on what employers call “soft 
skills.” This answer—the return on investment answer-- may be counterintuitive to many.  
If a college education should lead to a stable career, shouldn’t we advise students to settle 
on a professional major as quickly as possible and seek out opportunities that lead 
directly and obviously to employment?  Is college worth it if it doesn’t set us on a clear 
path to prosperity?  It is notable that even if liberal arts graduates begin their careers at 
salaries lower than those with professionally focused degrees, as their careers progress 
and they assume leadership roles liberal arts graduates begin to earn more than others. 

2.  The “life-is-better” answer.  University of Virginia professor Mark Edmundson 
contends that we shouldn’t support the liberal arts to help people make money but instead 
to help them lead meaningful lives, noting in a recent Washington Post op-ed that the 
liberal arts “are not about success. They’re about questioning success — and every 
important social value. Socrates taught us this, and we shouldn’t forget it. Sure, someone 
who studies literature or philosophy is learning to think clearly and write well. But those 
skills are means to an end. That end, as Plato said, is learning how to live one’s life. “This 
discussion is not about any chance question,” Plato’s Socrates says in The Republic, “but 
about the way one should live.”   

3.  The “citizen leader” answer.  As a public institution, Longwood is devoted not just to 
the personal advancement of our individual students, but also to the advancement of the 
public good.  This is a tremendous responsibility—molding citizens with the talent and 
wherewithal to engage in the messiness and work of free society.  As President Reveley 
noted in his inaugural address, the liberal arts are quite literally the “course of study 
befitting citizens in a republic; ‘liberal’ having the same root as the word ‘liberty.’”  In 
his inaugural address, President Reveley also noted that Longwood’s deepest heritage is 
as a liberal arts institution: “At the founding in 1839, at a juncture before any professional 

http://www.amazon.com/gp/product/0486411214?ie=UTF8&camp=1789&creativeASIN=0486411214&linkCode=xm2&tag=washpost-opinions-20
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career outside the home was meaningfully open to women, including teaching, our 
curriculum consisted of: music, literature, mathematics, Latin, and Greek.” 

4.  The student answer.   Until students in the Virginia public school system get to 
college, they are not encouraged to think about the big picture.  They are extraordinarily 
eager for opportunities for abstract thinking, perhaps because so much of education has 
moved away from abstract thinking.  Longwood students value the liberal arts.  
Supporting their intellectual desires will lead to the retention of intellectual students, and 
citizen leaders. 

The Board then engaged in discussion.  President Reveley noted that throughout the centuries the 
phrase “liberal arts” has contemplated the humanities and math and the sciences together as a 
whole and that recent focus on STEM education has had the effect to some extent of separating 
aspects of education long considered as integrally related.  Mr. White noted that his experience at 
West Point resonated with this understanding of the liberal arts; West Point focuses on 
engineering but with deep engagement with the humanities as well.   

Mr. Mobley asked how the threat to the liberal arts actually manifests itself, to which President 
Reveley and others replied that there is the potential of reduced state funding, to the extent the 
General Assembly does not focus on the liberal arts, and there is the issue of students and parents 
not seeing the value of the liberal arts and opting only for pre-professional studies. 

Mr. Schwartz noted that there are two aspects to the role of the liberal arts at Longwood: 1) to 
what extent students choose liberal arts majors and 2) the role of the liberal arts in the 
University’s general education curriculum.  On another front, others noted that the very word 
“liberal” in “liberal arts” is sometimes wrongly understood to have a political connotation, which 
may detract from the appeal of the liberal arts.   

Mrs. Walker indicated the importance of making the concept of the liberal arts understandable to 
first generation college students.  Mrs. Radcliff discussed the potential benefits of more 
explicitly underscoring the value of the liberal arts during freshman orientation, at New Lancers 
Days.  Mr. Hansen noted from his own experience that those with exposure to the liberal arts 
rather than purely technical or professional studies are most likely to ultimately rise to 
management and leadership roles during their careers.  To that end, several discussed the 
possibilities of Longwood fostering strong connections with professional graduate programs for 
our students and likewise of collecting data on their careers one and two decades after graduation 
as well as for the years immediately following graduation.  Dr. Edwards closed the discussion by 
noting that the Board’s interest in the liberal arts is deeply meaningful to the faculty, which the 
deans and other faculty present affirmed. 

President Reveley and Mrs. Radcliff thanked everyone for their candid and thoughtful 
discussion. 

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m. 

 

 
















































































































